Policy & Finance Committee 15 April 2013 

(Subject to confirmation by Cwmbran Community Council on 24 April 2013)


Minutes of a Meeting of the Policy & Finance Committee of Cwmbran Community Council held on Monday 15 April 2013

Present 
Councillor WM Howell (in the Chair)


Councillors SJ Brooks, M Day, R Kemp, TA Matthews, WJ Walker and                 TJ Winter 
Also Councillor S Evans and David Collins (Clerk to the Council) 

PF12/80
Apologies for Absence 

Apologies for Absence were received from Councillors SWJ Ashley,                       M Johnston and DJ Williams.

PF12/81
Members’ Declarations of Interest

Members were asked to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interests that they may have and sign the Interests Sheet to give details of the nature of the interest. 

PF12/82
Citizens Advice Bureau

Members welcomed Mal Edgson, Chief Officer of Torfaen Citizens Advice Bureau, who attended the meeting to discuss current issues facing the Citizens Advice Bureau (CAB) and, in particular, the role of CAB in helping the public prepare for Welfare Reform.
Mr Edgson outlined the role of CAB of giving free, impartial advice to the public to help them prepare for the problems they faced. CAB also worked with partners to perform a policy development role, which included providing anonomised case-study examples. He outlined the structure of CAB and described the local arrangements, including an initiative to establish “Welfare Reform Help Points,” which would be available in Cwmbran 5 days per week. He describes performance and activity and the many different types of enquiry which CAB dealt with, the most common of which related to benefits & debts with employment, housing and relationship issues also featuring significantly. Benefits was overtaking debt as the biggest source of enquiry.
Ways in which the Council could support the work of CAB included financial support, encouraging volunteers and helping to raise awareness of the work of CAB.

Mal Edgson also outlined future initiatives such as proposals to bring different forms of advice under one roof, an initiative to tackle “SCAM” mail and target rogue motor traders.

Issues raised by members included:

· The impact of the Welfare Reform agenda on the workload of CAB.

· The availability of suitable one bedroom accommodation locally, the impact of priority being given to people who needed to downsize in helping them find alternative accommodation and the limited remaining options available to people seeking first time homes.
· The impact of the limited amount of new social housing being built.

· Concern at the level of debt locally

· The potential for the Council to help raise awareness of the work of CAB, such as via the Council’s website.

· The impact of financial restrictions on the work of CAB. (CAB were looking at a “patchwork” of smaller funds and increased use of volunteers to help bridge their funding gap)
· The impact of welfare reform and changes to Disability Allowances and Legal Aid on the work of CAB.

· Age profile of people making enquiries re debts.

· The work of other agencies such as Age Concern, Melin and Bron Afon.

· The impact of changes to payment of Housing Benefit direct to tenants.

The Chairman concluded the debate by anticipating that the work of CAB was likely to increase in the light of current legislative changes.



It was recommended that:

1) Mr Edgson be thanked for his interesting and informative presentation.

2) Mr Edgson be invited to return to the Council on a future occasion to update members on the work of CAB.

3) The Clerk to the Council be asked to examine opportunities for the Council to help raise awareness of the work of CAB, such as via the Council’s website. 
PF12/83
Itemised Schedule of receipts and payments (February 2013)
Members considered the above information. In accordance with a request from members at a meeting held on 12 November 2012 (minute PF12/31) background papers relating to the schedule of receipts and payments were brought to this meeting to allow members to interrogate any transactions etc. in more detail. Members noted that more information was now being reported on the schedule of receipts and payments, which increased their understanding of the various transactions reported. 
Issues raised by members included:

· Salary payments  
It was recommended that the schedule of receipt and payments and bank reconciliation details be noted. 
PF12/84
Reporting PAYE Information in “Real Time”

Members noted that, from 6 April 2013, employers were required to report PAYE information to HMRC each time they made a payment to employees (referred to as “real time information” or RTI). Torfaen County Borough Council would be providing these details for Cwmbran Community Council staff, who were currently paid via the Torfaen payroll. This replaced the annual return made at the beginning of April for the previous tax year. Reconciliation would be made each month and used in conjunction with Universal Benefits paid by the Department of Work and Pensions. 
Payment of Councillor Allowances (other than out of pocket expenses) was also caught by these new arrangements. 
Free software packages were available to administer this if the number of “employees” (which would include members for these purposes) was below nine. However, given that all 21 members (plus staff) could potentially claim allowances, the Council’s existing payroll provider (Torfaen County Borough Council) or other service provider could be used. Alternatively, new commercial software could be purchased. This will avoid the need for Cwmbran Community Council to set up separate RTI. Payments were subject to tax and NI. In order to put this in place, Torfaen County Borough Council would require information for each member such as name, Date of birth, National Insurance number and address. In addition, the Clerk to the Council confirmed that he had approached Torfaen County Borough Council to establish there would be any increase in the fee paid to that Council for administering the payroll as a result of these arrangements. A reply was awaited.

It was recommended that
1) In future, payments of allowances to members be made via Torfaen County Borough Council’s payroll.
2) The Clerk to the Council bring forward arrangements to collate the information required by Torfaen County Borough Council.
3) The Clerk to the Council continue to liaise with Torfaen County Borough Council in relation to any fees for administering the above arrangements and report the outcome to Council. 
4) The Clerk to the Council investigate the financial implications of not using Torfaen County Borough Council to provide the above service.
PF12/85
Internal Audit Report 2012/13
Members considered issues raised by the Council’s internal auditor as part of his preparation of the above report, together with a management response. 
The Internal Audit Report generally reflected the Council’s sound systems of internal control but highlighted one or two areas for further consideration. The Clerk to the Council commented on issues highlighted in the report and described actions which he had already put in place to address some of the points raised.
Members discussed the issues raised by the Internal Auditor, with particular reference to comments about the Council’s Task Force. Members discussed various options for taking forward the issues raised, including the need to regularly report information about the performance of the Task Force to members, the potential for examining similar “Task Force” services provided by other agencies and the potential for providing a decorating & gardening service for Bron Afon..

It was recommended that the Council’s Events and Community Projects Committee be requested to take forward consideration of the issues raised in the Internal Audit Report 2012/13.
PF12/86
“Members Matters”
As part of an on-going review of communications across the Council, members had recently been canvassed for their views on Members Matters, the weekly newsletter sent to members with information about various Council activities etc. Feedback from this exercise suggests that Members Matters was a valued part of the Council’s communications toolkit. 
In order to ensure that Members Matters continued to give information in the most effective manner, a review of the layout had been undertaken. A copy of a revised layout was submitted. The main feature of the new layout was to adopt a common format to future issues of Members Matters, so that members could easily pick out those pieces of information which most interested them. 

It was recommended that the revised format of Members Matters be approved.
PF12/87
One Voice Wales Membership
Members noted that the Council had been invited to renew its membership of One Voice Wales. The fee paid in 2012 was £3 970. From April 2013 the fee would be £4,062. Members considered information received from One Wales in support of the request to renew the membership.
Several members paid tribute to the quality of training provided by One Voice Wales and regretted the fact that more members did not take up these training opportunities.

It was recommended that 
1) The Council’s membership of One Voice Wales be renewed.

2) The Chief Executive of One Voice Wales be invited to attend a seminar arranged by the Council to describe the work of One Voice Wales. The seminar to be held before

3) Other Community Councils in Torfaen be invited to attend the above seminar.
PF12/88
Grants to Voluntary Organisations: Ysgol Gymraeg Cwmbran

At a meeting held on 4 March 2013, the Grants to Voluntary Organisations 
Committee had recommended a grant of £500 to the above school to assist with travel costs in attending the Urdd Eisteddfod. The school had since advised that they will not be attending the final rounds of this year’s Eisteddfod.

It was recommended that the position be noted.
PF12/89
Reports re Seminars attended 

Members considered a report in relation to a meeting of the One Voice Wales Larger Councils Network held in Newtown on 21 March 2013. In referring to a wide ranging presentation made at the meeting by Keep Wales Tidy, the Clerk to the Council referred to comments Councillor Ashley had asked him to report about pollination.
It was recommended that the report be noted.
Signed

…………………………………….




CHAIR
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